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SPECIAL PRESENTATION
Race Walking Association President-Elect BRIAN FICKEN has recently completed half-a-century of continuous involvement in race walking.  A former Essex resident, Brian’s service has also been meritorious.  Indeed, together with his wife PAM (who has also held many important offices, as well as reaching International status), they are very much pillars of the sport.  Brian has boosted the fortunes of both Surrey Walking Club and Woodford Green A.C., but is truly synonymous with the great days of the Stock Exchange Athletic Club – where he is a Vice President and currently on the Committee.  Brian completed 15 S.E. London-to-Brighton walks between 1955 and 1973, his fastest being 8.24.57 in 1962.  Not only did he race the classics he was prominent in promoting them, including the memorable centenary event in 2003.
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Brian could not attended the 2005 Stock Exchange reunion as he was out of the country.  In his absence a celebration card was passed around and signed by all present.  It was then taken by TONY PERKINS to the big European meeting in Hungary and presented to Brian as a tribute to his 50 years of unbroken service to athletics.  All Essex walkers both congratulate and thank Brian for his fine efforts, which of course, are much appreciated by one-and-all.
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THE WINNING POST
Serious punter ALAN O’RAWE picked the winner of both The Oaks and The Derby, and also got a reverse forecast on the former and a forecast on the latter.  The drinks are on Alan! 
IN-OUT-SHAKE IT ALL ABOUT

A few issues ago, we published the date of the 20K Trial and National 50K Championship at Earl’s Colne on Sunday 4th, and then (as did others) pointed out how many other events were scheduled for the same day.  Since then rumours have been in overdrive – about no meeting at Earls Colne.  Alternative venues at (a) Stockport and (b) Victoria Park were in the rumour mill.  As the early B.B.C. radio sports commentators used to say when covering football, “It’s back to Square One”.  Square One = Earl’s Colne Airfield.   As well as a 50K trial, it’ll be the National, Essex and Veterans Championships all rolled into one.  
Start time for the 50K is 10 a.m.  Don’t forget to enter the National 50K.
RACEWALK LIKE A CHAMPION

For technique, training and history in a full colour book and on a dual DVD set, find out more by visiting www.racewalk.com
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WWW SUCCESS STORY

The curtain opened on June 8th for the 2005 series of Open Graded Meetings staged by Woodford Green With Essex Ladies A.C. at Ashtons.  The first event was the Open 3,000 Metres walking race, staged by sub-contractor Loughton A.C.  After a number of fields in single figures, we got 16 starters for the June race, and it proved to be a good spectacle.  While the walk was on (it started at 6.40 p.m.) the announcer boomed, “Will all competitors for event 1 – the graded 100 metres – please report to the marksman”.  That used to annoy the late JOHN HEDGETHORNE.  Somebody must have given the tannoy man a prompt, for he amended his announcement a few minutes later by uttering, “Of course event 1 is the walk – we’ll bring you the result later”.

MARK EASTON, who wins these Ashtons races at will, was well clear in 13.20.4.  But what a star came 2nd!  In his long shorts came youthful newcomer PHIL BARNARD from Canvey Island, who clocked 15.38.8 in his first ‘A’ race The frame was completed by the ubiquitous CARL LAWTON who is clearly aiming to head the 2005 appearances table.  It was good to see some of the Enfield regulars crossing North London for the meet, and we hope to see more as the series unfolds.  Our thanks go to the dynamic duo –Peter and Pauline– for reviving the series and persisting with it.  Peter is an ever-present finisher for many seasons while Pauline took the entries and then stood as the event’s only adjudicator.  Full result in Record/AW.
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TOP MAN FOR A TOP JOB
That good friend of Essex Walker – Mr. Pierce O’Callaghan – has landed a top job.  He’s the new Events Manager for Scottish Athletics.   Pierce is well known as the Organiser of the Dublin Grand Prix, among many other events.  A degree man from University College, Dublin, his academic record is matched by his keen enthusiasm to get things done.  The Scots have made a wise choice.  Further details of this plum appointment can be viewed on:  www.scottishathletics.org.uk/news    
NO NATIONAL
We have no Race Walking National Coach, for MARTIN BELL has called time on his span in this position.  Any takers out there?

WHAT A SPAN – THE ESSEX 20 MILES CHAMPIONSHIP


The first time PETER RYAN won this Championship, was in 1982 in the colours of the now defunct ANGLIA STRIDERS.  He did so in 2.39.27 and he led his Club to team success.  Some 23 years later he’s still breaking the tape and still capable of finishing before 3 hours is up!  In ideal conditions the victor had to do it the hard way as he walked an isolated race while leading from gun-to-tape.  In his wake came the defending champion from 2003 (there was no Essex 20 Miles in 2004, but that’s water under the bridge) DAVE KATES.  He also had an isolated race until the closing stages when the remarkable ARTHUR THOMSON (Herts Phoenix) was within sight.  Surely his performance was, relatively, the best of the day?  PETER CASSIDY belied his pensioner status to clinch an Essex bronze medal.  Ilford took the team honours, but it’s ‘hats off’ to Southend’s intrepid trio who all stayed the distance to earn team silver medals in their Centenary season.  ‘Iron Man’ KEVIN PERRY – soon to be living in S.W. France – grew ever stronger as the miles unfolded.  STEVE KEMP has been keeping his hand in by supporting Eastern Veterans 2,000 metres track walks and he adapted to the longer distance with great confidence – being a contender for the individual medal positions for much of the race.  The round of applause at the end for CHRIS LEEMAN was fully deserved.  The tri-athlete stepped in at short notice when CHRIS CATTANO was injured and showed tenacity by sticking it out to close home his team.  Southend’s KIM HOWARD won her gold medal after earlier spending 3 hours on her feet delivering mail to the good citizens of Benfleet!


A number of folk came to both help out and give support.  We had a brace of Commonwealth Games 20 Miles Champions present, going back to 1966 (RON WALLWORK MBE) and 1978 (OLLY FLYNN).  In fact Olly won the Essex 20 Miles Championship in 1971 when he clocked 2.35.04 on the Chelmsford-to-Southend road course – despite losing over a minute by going slightly off course.   Second that day was the late STEVE GOWER, whose name is now on the memorial shield that goes to the race victor.  The record-holder is BOB DOBSON, who in 1980, recorded a victory in 2.33.57.  And he picked up a team medal in 2005!  We’ve mentioned one trophy and some asked where the other one was?  An Essex team won a trophy in Mexico during 1977 and presented it to the Essex County A.A.A. as a 20 Miles team award.  Sadly, through age and fair-wear-and-tear, the trophy is now in a poor state and no longer suitable for public presentation, although it is still in possession of the Essex County A.A.A.


Our Chief Timekeeper, GEORGE RICHARDSON, is an established member of Loughton A.C. and he’s heavily involved in the forthcoming Club Centenary Year celebrations.  He’s on the 3-strong Centenary Committee (as is fellow stalwart PETER CASSIDY) and he’s writing a handbook which will chronicle the 100 years of sport.  Keeping accurate account of the 17-and-a-bit circuits was ever-present MARGARET LIVERMORE, whose husband KEN earned the Hertfordshire bronze medal,  BRIAN and PAM FICKEN set out the feeding items (they are true experts for they recently wrote an informative paper on the subject).  Helping with the feeding was ALAN O’RAWE and JUDITH (Martin Fishers wife).   We’ve yet to see the reigning Bradford 50K victor MARTIN FISHER (who lives at Chafford Hundred) at one of our races.  He couldn’t make this one owing to work commitments, but we were pleased to see his good lady assisting on the feeding table.   Our experienced judging quartet of BRAIN FICKEN, RAY PEARCE, KEITH READ and PAULINE WILSON were on their feet for as long as the competitors.  The sport relies heavily on volunteers, and Keith indeed had a long day, for he had travelled from Sussex to be with us.  Many Essex Walker readers are former active walkers – and we again appeal to them to come and assist at our races.

It was good to see enthusiastic supporters MIKE and JEANETTE STREET at the race.  Mike is blessed with a good memory for names and faces, and he recollected many of those going around – from days when he was truly a top sports photographer.   Jeanette – Steve’s sister – presented the Gower Shield and all the medals for both Essex and Hertfordshire Championships in Ford’s taproom.   There was a link for 2 of Mike and Jeanette’s sons are avid Sheffield Wednesday supporters (both attending the recent Cardiff play-off final) while the victor raced clad in an Owls away shirt!

Our cycle pilot and judges runner, again, was the ever fit JIMMY ROOKE.  He’s recently received some photos through the post of him in his heyday at the Windsor-to-Chiswick Marathon.  He doesn’t know who sent them, do you?  The cycle path is now so bad that even Jimmy deserted it to do some of his pedalling on the roads.  The referee gave permission for walkers to desert the cycle path and use the pavement on the worst stretch.  But as one entrant stated, “It’s the same for everybody…and it’s safer to walk on a poor cycle path, than on a busy road”.


Finally….we all agreed that it wasn’t the same without ‘character’ DAVE SHARPE’S dressing room badinage.  He was ‘keeping his powder dry’ for the following day’s Southern Counties Veterans 3,000 metres Championship at Battersea Park.  Dave came 2nd in 16.22 behind victor ROD DUNN from Peterborough who clocked 16.02.  It was a busy day for Dave, for he also stood as a Field Judge in 4 events.

ESSEX 20 MILES CHAMPIONSHIP – BASILDON 11TH JUNE
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1
Peter Ryan

EP

2.58.13

2
Dave Kates

Ilf

3.14.18

3
Arthur Thomson

HP

3.15.29

4
Paul King

Bel/Ltn

3.22.19

5
Peter Cassidy

Ltn

3.27.55

6
Steve Uttley

Ilf

3.32.09

7
Kevin Perry

Sth

3.32.21

8
Cath Duhig (L)

Ltn

3.32.28

9
Bob Dobson

Ilf

3.33.33

10
Laurence Dordoy

Ilf

3.25.13

11
Steve Kemp

Sth

3.44.08

12
Kim Howard (L)

Sth

3.47.00

13
John Borgars

Ltn

3.55.16

14
Ken Livermore

EH/Ltn

4.08.23

15 
Chris Leeman

Sth

4.14.35

Fifteen started and finished.

Essex Championship: 1. P. Ryan, 2. D. Kates, 3. S. Uttley. Women: 1. K. Howard.

Hertfordshire Championship: 1. A. Thomson, 2. J. Borgars, 3. K. Livermore.

Essex Teams: 1. Ilford 12 points, 2. Southend-on-Sea 22 points.
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WRITES ED SHILLABEER

Hi Dave, 

Thanks again for an interesting ‘Essex Walker’.  Shame our 5-time Olympian was unable to renew his acquaintance with Prince Philip at the Royal function.
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Talking about marathon participating to publicise walking, I have done my bit this year with the London 4.45.56, followed a week later still wearing my Union Jack shorts and Union Jack jester’s hat in the Big Sur marathon in California (from Big Sur, along a very hilly but good surface and fantastically scenic Highway One closed for the occasion, to Monterrey). The week off, during which I was able to train on the Los Gatos High School 8 lane all-weather track simply by asking and not even having to give my name!, obviously stood me in good stead as I walked it in 4.29.30.   I had lots of offers for the hat!!

Finally (May 29th) I walked the Plymouth half marathon as I always do, 2.15.00 after spending 5 minutes on my mobile phone during the second mile!

In the process I raised £1,000 for UCSW and £500 approx for UNICEF (Tsunami appeal).

Walk Tall,


Edmund aka Edbanger Shillabeer
EMAILS PHOTOGRAPHER 
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LESLEY RICHARDSON

Photographs of the Essex Champs Day 2 and 3 are on my website www.rikko2photo.co.uk which includes the 3K track walk reported in June’s Essex Walker
EMAILS SANDRA BROWN
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Many thanks for the latest Essex Walker.  Congratulations to Kevin Marshall, Chris Flint and the other new Continental Centurions.  We had a great weekend in Weert for the Dutch 100 miles/24 hours event.  Thanks also to Ron Wallwork and Kathy Crilley for their support.  The Dutch always put on an excellent weekend of walks at a variety of distances from 50kms to 24 hours.  It was good that there were 10 of us there this year from the UK to support OLAT’s event.  Richard and I were not at our freshest having completed the LDWA 100 miles (the Marshall’s event) in the Chilterns the weekend before Weert.  We were fine for 50 miles until the tiredness kicked in!   After that, we were glad to get to the finish and the bar (race HQ was a café/pub offering good, cool beer).

I was interested to read about the recent election to Parliament of Philip Hollobone, formerly a Surrey Walking Club member.  It’s always good to see a sportsman/woman MP, and all the more welcome when he/she is a racewalker.  Your piece mentioned the centenary history of SWC, which also profiles notable members like Paul Nihill, and explores the club’s relationship with other organisations including the RWA and the Centurions. The book was published in a small edition in 1999.  The last remaining copies are available for £10 each (including P&P – cheques payable to Surrey Walking Club, please) from me:  Sandra Brown,  Little Gables, Battle Lane, Chew Magna, Somerset.   BS40 8PX.

Best wished to all readers,


Sandra.

A COUPLE OF BREAKS AT THE MICKEY BROWN MEET
Just 2 Essex competitors raced here – but they both broke something.  CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS broke the tape in the Under 15 Girls 3,000 metres clocking 16.34, while everyone’s favourite Granddad ALAN O’RAWE broke 30 minutes for the Seniors 5,000 metres.

ESSEX LEAGUE-GEORGE WOODS MEMORIAL TROPHY
The Open 5,000 metres walk at Ashtons Stadium Woodford Bridge on Wednesday 14th September at 6.30 pm (note slightly earlier time) is the last in the 2005 WWW Series – so a dignitary will be wheeled out to present the awards post-race.  It’s also an Essex League race, which also sees the George Woods Memorial Trophy being contested. This is put up in the name of the late Southend-on-Sea A.C. Centurion (No. 683) George, and is open to all Essex resident Centurions.  Those who regularly dispute this award should be warned, that an Essex resident Centurion is now international walker MARTIN FISHER, who resides at Chafford Hundred!
ADVISES MIKE SCAMELL

Dear Friends,

My phone number has now changed to 020 8904 2058
CHANGING ROOM UPGRADE
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Visitors to Moulton will have observed that a fund is ongoing in the area to upgrade the Village Hall; so in future years we might have changing rooms (after all, there is a sports field at the back).  The hall reminds us of Hungarton (the now defunct Leicester Open 7 venue) in that there is at least a small room with a wash-hand basin, some Vim and a rag.  But until the hall gets refurbished, the New Astley Club is only 3 miles down the road for those seeking a proper wash – and those entering that building always get a warm welcome!   By the way, if any visitors took a liking to Moulton, then the Village Sub-Post Office and Grocery Store is up for sale at £30,000.   

NOSTALGIA – ANN SAYER M.B.E. BREAKS THE MOULD


In May 1977 experienced fell and cross country walker ANN SAYER appeared in the second Dutch 100 Miles race at St. Oedenrode, in her race walking debut over the distance.  21 hours and 46 minutes later Ann had become the first British ‘Continental Centurion’ and also the first British female Centurion.


So when the 3rd BRISTOL 100 MILES, was staged over a 10 laps course at Winterbourne in October, Ann (of Essex Ladies) submitted an entry.  So did another lady – DIANNE PEGG of Medway A.C.  Dianne nowadays resides in Milton Keynes and is known as Dianne Bullard. The Bristol race had already attracted controversy, as the R.W.A. were thought to be insisting that no tracksuit bottoms we worn during the event.  Overnight in the Bristol suburbs during October is a very cold place, and Organiser – the late and much respected CHARLIE SHELLEY (Centurion No. 356) – threatened to withdraw the entire promotion if the rule were to be strictly applied.  Much vitriol could be heard and abrasive letters appeared in the Record.   The rule was relaxed during the hours of darkness and the race went ahead – started by His Grace The Duke of Beaufort.  Also among the starters was a Member of Parliament, Lieutenant Colonel DICK CRAWSHAW (Labour M.P. for Liverpool Toxteth), who had made a name for himself by completing endurance walking stunts.  He went well, but didn’t quite have the speed to complete the full distance in under 24 hours.


Ann (20.37.14) and Dianne (22.05.30) both finished, but they were not permitted to be listed on the main result sheet.  A separate ‘Ladies Result’ was published with Ann and Dianne listed as 1 and 2 respectively.

Seven went sub-20 hours including ED. SHILLABEER (4th in 19.31.31) and the victor – Manxman DEREK HARRISON (17.43.00).  Among those completing the distance for the first time were JACK THOMAS (22nd in 21.57.19) and Enfield’s PETER EMERY (53rd in 23.41.17).  JACK raced in the host club’s colours (Bristol R.W.C.) in his first ever race in excess of 20 miles.  “I didn’t do any overnight training sessions in preparation.  I’d never walked more than 20 miles before, and in this race, I just kept going” recollects Jack.  In race walking terms Jack is still active (representing Welsh Veterans last year at Luton) and he’s just been appointed Joint Chief Judge for the upcoming 100 Miles race at King’s Lynn – Congratulations!

Sadly 1977 was the last 100 Miles promoted by Bristol R.W.A.  Their protagonist was very much a ‘One Man Band’ who did everything.  The Club had a large membership, appeared all over the place, and promoted many events.  Sadly Charlie was a cancer sufferer, and when he died, the Club began to decline and soon folded.  Derek received the UNICORN TROPHY for his victory, and many years later when it was obvious that he would never be able to defend it – as the event had ceased and the promoting club was no more – he reminded former members that he still possessed the trophy. One former member, TREVOR CHORLEY (No. 435), agreed that it should become the property of THE CENTURIONS. They allocated it to the first lady finisher and at Wodson Park, Ware in 1977 SANDRA BROWN became its first recipient.  Sandra still has it, and with 19 U.K. completions to her credit, looks all set to equal the late HEW NEILSON’s record of 20, as does FRED BAKER (also on 19).  TREVOR CHORLEY himself got into Centurions history, for he is behind the decision to leave No. 453 blank.  When he completed the 1970 Leicester-to-Skegness he was allocated this number,   Later it was discovered that he was already a Centurion having walked the 1969 Bristol 100.  Rather than take back a load of numbered badges and reissue them, 453 was declared blank.  One name on the UNICORN TROPHY was that of the late JOHN HEDGETHORNE who led home the 1969 Bristol 100 field – the last finisher that day was also an Essex Police member, P. COX (whatever happened to him, does any reader know?).


On the same weekend as the 1977 Bristol 100 were 2 other races.  At Thrapston, ex-RAF man DAVE LEVY promoted a 5 Miler, won by MIKE ANGOVE (Leicester) in 41.50 with a fit MARTIN OLIVER 2nd in 42.51.  Local man KEVIN EMSLEY (Corby) came 3rd in 44.33 with DAVE AINSWORTH (who had raced in the previous Bristol 100)  4th in 46.13.  Corby A.C. won the team race.  Meanwhile Brighton & Hove A.C. staged a 50K at Hove Park which saw 7 finish (in order D. Boxall, D. Johnson, T. Parslow-Williams, K. Dale, M. Davitt, S. Barton and B. Saunders) and 7 retire (K. Till, J. Brennan, D. Gunn. A. Pickering, R. Day, J. Hall and W. Daysh).  On the following Wednesday the LPR held their 49th yacht handicap at Blackheath where Ilford (who paraded B. Armstrong, T. Riley, W. Sutherland and D. Neagle) won the team race (7 teams closing in).


Just a week after the Bristol 100 came the Centurions AGM where the membership of Ann and Dianne proved to be a contentious issue.  Assistant Secretary FRANK JARVIS proposed a Women’s Section with number W1 and W2 allocated to the lady applicants.  This did not get a seconder.  Enter GEORGE HALLIFAX, who views about women were on a par with those of the Ayatollah.   He proposed that women should not be admitted to The Centurions.  This also did not get a seconder.  The AGM then voted to accept lady members (3 were against).  Ann and Dianne, along with the other candidates for election, were all admitted and given numbers in line with their finishing order.  At this stage an eagle-eyed attendee pointed out that the athlete about to be awarded Badge No. 620 was already a member from way back (No. 412) so a mistake was narrowly avoided!

Ever since, ladies have contributed much to The Centurions.  Indeed, while the Centurions 1980 AGM was actually in progress, ANN was distinguishing herself by walking from Land’s End-to-John O’Groats (886 miles 525 yards) in 13 days 17 hours and 42 minutes.  This was the fastest ever time by a lady and made the Guinness Book of Record.  Ann spoke on ‘Sport on 4’ about the feat.  In 1994 Ann was still getting her name in the Guinness Book, for at the age of 57 years and 169 days, she became Britain’s most senior lady international athlete when representing her Country in a 200 kilometres walk at Bazencourt (France) on 2nd and 3rd April.  The Guinness Book also records that at the same event 3 years earlier, DONALD JAMES THOMPSON (at 58 years and 89 days) became our most senior male athlete….and… that EDMUND HAROLD SHILLABEER became Britain’s oldest international athletic debutant at the age of 51 years and 260 days.


Ann and Dianne (along with other ladies) indicated their intention to race the 1979 Ewhurst Open 100 Miles.  However infamous organiser GEORGE HALIFAX stated that it was open to MEN ONLY.  This was challenged – even the National Press took up the cause.  But George was adamant, stating that there was not enough room to provide changing facilities for both sexes.  Promoting club SWC stood firm and the ladies were not made welcome.  A pity really as the figures were impressive for 3 British 100 Miles records were set:   107 starters (albeit all men), 77 finishers and 37 new Centurions in one event.  Traditionally the Centurions welcomed new members buckshee and such a numerous influx placed strain on finances.  However Surrey Walking Club and some equally generous individuals made donations towards the cost of the newcomers engraved metal badges.

We salute ANN SAYER MBE, honoured for her services to sport, as a lady to helped break the mould.
MOLLY BARNETT???
Molly Barnett was a relation of George Drake’s (Andrea’s father) boss – Mr. McKenzie.  So writes BILL WRIGHT, current RWA Honorary Treasurer and former Southend-on-Sea A.C. stalwart of past years.  So now we all know – but what was her connection with walking?   The Molly Barnett is nowadays one of the top meets on the circuit.

ATHLETICS 2005 ANNUAL
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Athletics 2005 by Peter Matthews has been published by Sports Books.  The claimed “Wisden of Athletics” has just inducted ROBERT KORZENIOWSKI into its Hall-of-Fame.  Peter was the excellent commentator during the Inter-Counties 3,000 metres at Bedford and the respected statistician had all the correct facts and figures at his fingertips.   
MUCH BETTER NOW

We’re pleased to hear good news of JOHN DUNSFORD who has been suffering a bit of heart trouble, and wife BARBARA who had pulled a stomach muscle while line dancing.

EMAILS BOB RUSSELL M.P.
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As part of Charles Kennedy’s reshuffle I am no longer the Sports Spokesperson, after 4 years I have been moved to Defence where I am the No.2.  Representing a Garrison Town this can be viewed as a good move.  I shall, of course, continue to be interested in sport.

COMPETITIVE SPORT IS IN DECLINE

7-in-10 adults do not participate in any sport, according to a recent study, which also concluded that children from middle-class families played less sport than working class children.  The figures pointed to a long term decline in team games with 17% of youngsters never having taken part.  6% of London children take part in combative sport, compared with 18% in the North, 23% in the Midlands and 25% in Scotland.  The study, commissioned by Buxton Mineral Water, found that 1-in-5 middle class children have no involvement in competitive sport compared with 14% in working class families. 


EMAILS CARL LAWTON

I quite understand why your ex-recipient does not wish to take the EW anymore, why should we all want to know news about all those people many of us know/knew/have known.  We must try and get rid of this awful camaraderie within walking circles and boring old wind makers.

Carl
THOUGHT FOR THE DAY

The old R.W.A. General Committee used to meet 4 times yearly and the early December meeting (always on the same day as the old Cambridge Harriers Open 7 ) always used to set the venues of the 4 road Nationals (10 miles, 20 Kilometres, 20 Miles and 50 Kilometres) for the following calendar.  The 4 dates were truly fixed, being set in stone (i.e. 3rd Saturday in March etc.,) The Open 7s and other classics all had set days.   In those days there were more fixtures.  Nowadays a number of events have folded for all time. Just a thought – would it help if we returned to the days of fixed sacrosanct dates?

AND THEY PAID FOR IT

Gordon McQueen:
 “Christian Daillly’s equaliser put 


  Scotland 1-0 up”.  

John O’Shea:

 “It’s the easiest game on paper 



   and also the most difficult”.
WRITES THE ATHLETICS ASSOCIATION OF WALES PRESIDENT

Hi Dave – Thanks for the latest edition.  The item by Mike Hinton reminds me of an occasion – I guess in the late ‘50s.  At that time I lived in London and often would train round Hyde Park in my lunch break.   One cold day I turned west at Hyde Park Corner alongside the ‘horse ride’ and noticed a large group of burly men in great coats and furry hats across my normal path.  Seeing no reason to divert I carried on towards them and the group opened up and let me run through.  At the centre were two figures who seemed vaguely familiar.  They smiled at me and nodded apparently approvingly so I gave them a nod of the head and carried on.  As I ran on it suddenly ‘clicked’ – Bulganin & Kruschev! – The Russian leaders were on an official visit to London.  I had been within feet of two of the most notorious leaders in the communist world – No thought of suicide bombers in those far gone days!

Regards, John Collins 
NOT SO PROLIFIC

Omnipresent CARL LAWTON came to June WWW and picked up details of a 3,000 metres walk in Battersea Park on the following Sunday.  The information supplier told him that it was a 1 pm start time.  Carl turned up in good time…and found the result already posted on the board, for the event had been held at 11.35 am.  One hopes that he doesn’t miss his ‘Most Prolific’ title by one appearance!  The information supplier thought that he was being asked the start time for the Basildon 20 Miles on the same weekend – which was correctly given out at as 1 pm.  Crossed wires!

WRITES FORMER CHAMPION WALKER
 VIC COLLINS
Dave,


Many thanks for mentioning my lads fund raising for their Australia trip in September. This morning we have received a response from the great Bob Dobson, who the lads met at Charlie Megnan’s funeral.  Very grateful for your support.
EMAILS FORMER ESSEX CHAMPION RUNNER JOHN BACHELOR

Dear Essex Walkers,


Arvid Rolle is a 76-year-old Latvian walker based in Los Angeles.  He is the father-in-law of my nephew.  We met on holiday last year.  I took the liberty of emailing him a copy of the Dec 2004 Essex Walker recently, and thought that you might like to read his response pasted below.  (Apologies for the ‘running club’ reference, as I suspect he thought it was an Ilford A.C. production)

John Batchelor (Ilford A.C.)
Hi John

Thank you very much for sending me the newsletter of your running club.  In comparison to the newsletters our clubs produce, yours is like comparing Shakespeare to a sophomore at our colleges.  We don’t have world class athletes who would be recognized outside our immediate area.

I enjoyed reading it very much and would be happy if you could forward me some new ones.

My health is holding its own. I have been competing again – at a low level of success, albeit, but I am happy to be able to do it.


Sincerely, Arvid.
HARD GOING AT NEWMARKET


For the 4th successive year, the MOULTON 5 MILES pulled in plenty of takers (see article about clashing events).  Indeed, before the ‘off’, the local newspaper took a photo of all the current and past international walkers on parade – and many faces were in shot.  Among the ex-Olympians present was OLLY FLYNN who was turning-up at a walking race for the 2nd successive Saturday.  He appeared in the low key/no pressure ‘Amblers & Ramblers’ section, where in the same section his daughter excelled.  Another ex-international lining-up was BARRY INGARFIELD, whose half-brother also attended and offered his expertise as a masseur.  There we plenty of takers – including CATH DUHIG who suffered injury during the race and was then able to benefit from prompt assistance and treatment.  KEN & MARGARET LIVERMORE even made a diversion on route to their holiday in order to come and race and help out respectively.  Two Doug’s – FOTHERINGHAM and HOPKINS – had entered but both were injured.   So both came anyway and joined the Judges Panel, which also contained the experienced trio of GEORGE BROWN, BRIAN FICKEN and RAY PEARCE.  PAUL NIHILL raced despite having early evening family and social obligations back in the Medway.  Well known railway travellers JON MAY and MARTIN OLIVER made the venue, despite the Newmarket line being closed all weekend for major works.  It was nice to see a couple of walkers that we’ve not seen for years: ALAN FLAVELL who now resides in Tring and Centurion MAL BLYTH who has returned to Blighty (Alford in Lincolnshire) after years running a bar in Puerto del Carmen on Lanzarote.  They chose a tough day to re-connect themselves with competitive athletics, for the temperature was over 30 degrees and there was no breeze.  It’s true to say that everybody found the going hard, from victor NICK SYLVESTER-to-the-last ambler.  All who finished received a memento in recognition of their efforts.


From an Essex viewpoint, DON COX showed best with a hard earned 3rd place in the men’s race while ILFORD retained their team trophy (scorers: 6. MIKE HINTON, 7. DAVE SHARPE, and 9. KEVIN MARSHALL).  Our good friends at ENFIELD & HARRINGEY had so many in contention, that it looked like they were holding a Club Championship in conjunction.  And…we had an early leader (in the Brian Armstrong/Peter Hannell mould) as DAVE SHARPE led them all out of Moulton Village!


Among the spectators were an enthusiastic CHRISTINE ORME (nee COLEMAN) and her husband.  Christine was made most welcome, she came to the presentation and thoroughly enjoyed her time with us.  Equally enthusiastic TONY CHALLIS again brought his camera along.  He edits the excellent EASTERN VET and we look forward to seeing his photographs.  The Village Hall ladies looked after us well as walkers needed reviving refreshments post-race.  Among those helping to stage the meeting was Moulton-based Centurion IAN GARMSTON.   Garmy, as he is known, is well-respected in the West Suffolk business community – and he is to be the next President of the Rotary Club (who are prominent in staging the Moulton 5 Miles).


Full result in AW/Record.  As in previous years, we’ll not steal the thunder of ENFIELD WALKER (which most of our readers also receive) as Moulton is an Enfield League race (scoring double points) and they will be fully covering the meet.  A notable absentee was former Suffolk-based International Panel Judge GEORGE TOWERS, who had intended to be present.  Sadly he was indisposed…so we hope he’s now well and will be able to make Moulton in 2006 (and other meetings as well).  And what of 2006?  Could it be an Essex League event, for in its 4 years of life the Moulton 5 has attracted many entries from among Essex Walker’s readers?


The previous years had seen Moulton’s village pub offer 50p off your first drink on production of a set of race numbers.  In 2005 the pub changed hands and the deal was off.  So Ron invited walkers, officials and spectators to join him at the town’s New Astley Club for a reviving drink…and a number did.  LINDA SPINKS is currently on a fund raising charity drive (full details have been published in E.W.) and it was appreciated that a number of walkers chipped-in).


We thank Ron & Joan Wallwork, Ian and Linda Spinks, Ian Garmston and all their helpers for a most enjoyable day’s sport.  If race walking is to be revived, then it is friendly well-supported mass-participation events such as this that will see the tide begin to turn in our favour.  And what a great sight – traditional Saturday afternoon racing with a long procession of athletes on the left hand side of a public highway (and not on a small closed circuit which is now the norm)!       GLOOM-AND-DOOM -  Rumours abound that race walking is among 3 sporting events being recommended for Olympic exclusion.  Watch his space!.
LOUGHTON JOTTINGS

The Club returned all their Officers at the AGM, though walkers are advised that one vacancy needs filling – that of H.Q. Facilities Officer.  Roy Back wanted to step down but nobody wanted to step up, so he agreed to do the job until a volunteer steps forward.  Any takers?  The Club’s Sports person-of-the-year is Joanne Ryan.  Loughton Town Council have undertaken to improve the fencing around the Club.

Loughton’s walkers are well looked after when it comes to social treats.  They’ve recently been to the dogs (in case you interpreted that wrongly, we mean Walthamstow Stadium).  We hear that PETER CASSIDY lost his shirt and PAULINE WILSON invested wisely and gained.  The Mount Pleasant Social Club are frequent attendees there – get STEVE WYNN to mark your card before future trips.  Among events for Loughton’s walkers to enjoy will be a Summer Barbeque on 10th July from 1 p.m. onwards at the Clubhouse, a Quiz Night, a Karaoke Night and a guided tour of Copped Hall (you know, the place you can see when you’re stuck on the anti-clockwise M25 between Junction 27 and 28) where one of the Club’s members (John Hart) is a tour guide.  More walking – about 1-and-a-half hours worth – followed by a picnic in the grounds.  Loughton’s walkers really do enjoy a good social scene.
DAVE SHARPE PUTS THE RECORD STRAIGHT
Dear Capt. Birdseye,

Recently Steve Wynn wrote about Blackheath, stating that I had managed to stagger around the 9k course 143 times.  Well, this is true but the fastest time quoted is wrong.  I have managed to go sub-46 minutes twice, 45.37 and 45.40.   The first occasion I came 6th in the handicap and caught Steve Wynn in the last 10 yards.  Well, I was the 1st LPR walker.  On the second occasion, dear old Dennis Vale had altered my handicap; and when Steve Wynn looked around for me at the end I was further back.   But the judge – Tommy Richardson of Woodford Green A.C., caught him off the deck and pulled him.  I have also done other events at Blackheath Park, the LPR Six Miles match and the Blackheath Festival Open 10 Kilometres.


Yours Sincerely,


D.W. Sharpe,


Ilford A.C., Centurion 578 and ex – LPR Walker.

p.s.
The biggest turnout at a Blackheath midweek afternoon meeting is 86 walkers.  Chief Judge that day was the late Len Mitchell of the London Vidarians.

JUST LIKE HIS WALKING DAYS

Eurosport screened a live boxing match featuring New Zealand professional SHAUN SULLIVAN as 50% of its participants.  The former UK-based race walker, who heard a loud call of his number during one-race-in-two, is now aged 36.  He was up against another 30-something and lost a split decision.  One remembers his visits to Essex especially in the Romford Brewery 3,000 metres dash around the town’s historic Market Place, where judge Amos Seddon called his number on circuit 2 around the back of C & A.  FRANCISCO REIS strode on to victory in that one, from a field in excess of 50 – all of whom got free beer at the end (what do you expect from such a sponsor?).  The commentator was less than flattering during the bout stating,  “Every time he’s stepped up in class, he’s got beaten”.  He then said, “He’s learnt nothing, He’s as good now as when he started”.  Hmmm … Reminds us of his race walking career!

‘5-4-3-2-1-LIFT OFF
This was how Mister Starter commenced the Moulton 5 Miles.  The starter’s task being one of many that RON WALLWORK undertook on the big day.  It was far from a lift-off, for Ron had assembled a most experienced Judges panel to ensure fair play!
WRITES THE 1971 LONDON-TO-BRIGHTON VICTOR
Dear Dave,


With reference to the little snippet in the May Essex Walker about Bob Dobson espying on ‘Ebay’ the book ‘The Sport of Race Walking’, my wife Jean also has a copy of said book which I understand was given to her by the great Paul Nihill many years ago.  She obtained a few autographs.  But guess which one she prizes most.  None other than that other great walker and  antiques expert Bob Dobson.  So surely the value of her book will exceed the £5-01p quoted by Bob as seen on Ebay?


Yours in Sport, Ken Tuson
EMAILS CARL LAWTON


I hope you do not mention anything about the Moulton 5 miles in the next EN.


There was far to much camaraderie (I have spelt it right this time), fancy having past internationals being quite happy to take part and be taken to the cleaners by the never has beens and enjoying it.  That wouldn’t happen in many other events.  Your readers would not want to hear that.


Apart from that, a pleasant day out.


Regards Contact Man

EMAILS FORMER ESSEX LEAGUE CHAMPION JOHN LLEWELLIN

I had a knee operation 6 weeks ago, a torn meniscus which happened whilst running some months ago.  It is healing well and am using an elliptical trainer quite successfully to keep it.

Regards, John.

TWO FOR THE SHOW

Walking’s great friend LAURIE KELLEY still keeps on trying.  The annual City Charities meeting at Hendon Police Training School (which was promoted in E.W.) is nowadays thrown open to all-comers in a bid to justify its retention on the programme.  And… just 2 appeared, with JOHN HALL easily winning in 15.05.9 from Francis Thomasson. Laurie also keeps walking in the London Business Houses Annual Track & Field Championship, and also throws it open to all-comers.  Thanks Laurie – you really deserve full support, and our profound thanks for continually trying on our behalf.

RESULT STANDS – SO YOU KNOW WHERE ‘YOU’ STAND

Since Essex Walker published the result of the Dartford Hour (which was an Essex League race in conjunction), one-or-two readers have grumbled about their distances and positions.  Just to put an end to any debate, the Referee had ruled that the result stands as issued.

GREAT SCOTT

Well done to STEVE ALLEN, who placed 6th in the Annual Great Scottish Walk, in oppressive conditions on June 19th around the streets of Edinburgh – finishing off the 20 kilometres with a lap around the famous Meadowbank Stadium.  Steve clocked 2.08.50 despite taking a heavy fall on the cobbles at 10 miles, injuring a leg.  Steve was part of the Royal Mail squad on a long Scottish weekend of sport and revelry.  MICK SUTTON was just a few places behind in 2.15.00 while much-travelled RON POWELL was also well to the fore.   7,500 took part.  The result was delayed amid controversy, as an Irish entrant (for the lesser 6 miles walk) then did the full trip in a mode which consisted of both jogging and walking, causing a spanner to be rammed into the 


works. 

PHEW 
WHAT A SCORCHER
We had to use that old Sun headline – which accurately refers to conditions at the Moulton 5 Miles. We’re now hearing of stories about participants who really suffered over the entire weekend – after just 5 miles (such was the heat).  And the old timers among were saying “In my day we had to walk up to 20 kilometres without any water or sponging – irrespective of the weather”.  Indeed the late Fleet Street journalist Desmond Hackett, described race walkers as, “The iron men of the highway”.  Mind you, there was plenty of support at Moulton.  And… we not only needed it, we were highly grateful to those handing it out. 

A REUTERS STOP PRESS

Battersea Park regular KEN TUSON reports that CHRIS FLINT arrived not only on time – but early – for the Veterans 5 Miles Championships in June!   He also reports that several walkers and runners were in deep shock at seeing this One athlete blamed his own bad race on having to cut down on his warm-up because the race started on time!   Ken further reported that Chris had to tell Mister Starter that he was present, for the man with the red jacket was looking down the road in the direction of the dressing room, waiting for him to emerge.
NEWS OF AN ESSEX CENTURION

KEN WILSON (LDWA), became Centurion No. 865 when he encircled the Hendon Police Training College 100 times in the Arthur Eddlestone Memorial Walk in 1989.  Ken, who resides in Gidea Park, is suffering with a hip concern at present.  But it hasn’t stopped him from continuing to be a leading light with the Havering Ramblers, even leading some of their rambles.  Ken last race walked at the John Hedgethorne Memorial Walk, when he was overtaken by couple of Essex Police walkers who were showing scant regards for the contact law.  He called out to them that he was a Walking Judge in disguise – and they believed him, to the extent that they slowed down and started walking.

ON THE SAME WEEKEND

The Moulton 5 Miles did very well to attract so many entrants (for the 4th successive year it was the best supported race walk in the South – by far!). But it was up against plenty of competition, for on the same weekend we had walkers heading for San Sabastian, the Grand Prix at Warwick, plus mass participation events in Edinburgh (Great Scottish Walk) and Central London (Platex Moonwalk)

LONDON BUSINESS HOUSES  WEDNESDAY 22ND JUNE 2005

The London Business Houses Race in Battersea (combined LBH + The Post Office). STEVE ALLEN won the Post Office in 15.47 over 3,000 on a track.  The races were well attended by all, but the weather was very close.  The winner of the race ELSTLE VILJOEN went off very quickly followed by STEVE UTTLEY (LBH), and quick off the mark CARL LAWTON.  On the third lap STEVE passed CARL, and stayed there until the finish. 
A Report from Steve Allen.

. A LETTER FROM THE HOUSE OF COMMONS.

Dear David, 

I am grateful for the copy of Essex Walker and would enjoy reading the email version if you were king enough to add me to your list.  I am afraid that I am tied up on 11th September and I am disappointed that I won’t be able to make the 300th Yacht Handicap, but I do hope that the event goes well and is enjoyed by all.

Yours Sincerely

Philip Hollobone

Member of Parliament for the Ketting Constituency.

WRITES INTERNATIONAL JILL GREEN
Dear Dave,

Ron Wallwork wrote about Bar De Duc (June issue) and about Kevin Marshall’s troubled 104 miles in France followed 13 days later by a great 175K in the 24 hours.  What you don’t know is that within those 13 days Kevin was on the Isle of Wight acting as my backmarker on the 72 miles non-stop walk that I lead for the Isle of Wight Walking Festival.  He was running, yes running, just to catch me up and tell me that 2 walkers at the back were in trouble.  He fell, badly hurting a hand – a very deep cut on barbed wire.  Just as well we don’t walk on our hands because the very next weekend Kevin put in an excellent time walking the L.D.W.A. Annual 100 Miles event.  Sue Clements came down to the Isle of Wight to help, not to walk, for she had walked the Paris-to-Brussels the weekend before.  The weekend after Kevin and I were walking the L.D.W.A. 100 Miles, Sue was on the Birmingham-to-London 145 Miles (along the route of the Grand Union canal).  She has taken part in this race several times and I’m pleased to say that this year saw her personal best.

There is a lot of walking going on all over the place.  I went to Australia to take part in their 100 Miles Centurion race.  If anyone plans to visit friends or relations down-under do time it to support the Australian 24 Hours walking race.  Tim Erickson, the organiser, and his wife kindly gave me hospitality in their home.  One of their 4 sons was training hard for the 50K walk; just after we left we were delighted to get a message to tell us that Chris Erickson had a new p/b of 4.03.41 for the 50K race.

I thank you for the Essex Walker

Jill Green  
A SHORT TEAM
England face the embarrassment of sending their smallest team in more than 40 years to the Commonwealth Games after a £375,000 budget shortfall was revealed. This news will not be welcomed by Lord Coe – the London 2012 Olympic Bid Chairman – as he is also heavily involved in organising next year’s Melbourne Games.  Athletics chiefs have been told that they can guarantee selection only to trials winners, while their the teams may be cut to 55, half the number that were promised last year.  The overall England team (440 in Manchester) may be as few as the 200 who competed at the 1966 Jamaica Games.  The Commonwealth Games Council for England admitted that a fund-raising appeal had been unsuccessful with only one major sponsor signed up – Australian airline QUANTAS.  “We are using £300,000 from our reserves but have a shortfall of £375,000” said Ann Hogbin, the Council’s General Secretary. The Council will meet again in August to finalise team numbers (this is before the September 4th walking trials, so perhaps walking is written off already).  “Our aspiration is still to send a full team but we wanted to alert sports that it may be necessary to look at numbers” stated Ms. Hogbin.

Of course it does not help when most Lotto money is now diverted from general sport to the London 2012 bid.  Perhaps some of our mega rich athletics stars might open their purses for a donation?  There again, pigs might fly!  As for walking, a clear warning was issued after Manchester’s sparsely contested races that’s its Commonwealth Games future would be in doubt if fields could not be increased.
ANN IS HONOURED


The first lady to join the Centurions – ANN SAYER – has been awarded the M.B.E. in the Queen’s Birthday List.   Ann is Honorary Vice President of the Long Distance Walkers Association, a Vice President of The Centurions and a member of Loughton A.C.   As well as being the first lady in The Centurions, Ann has put up great times and graced the record books for many ultra-distance endurance walking feats.  Congratulations!





FOR CROSSWORD BUFFS


The £1,000 general knowledge crossword in The Mail on Sunday on June 12th had the following clue.  13 across:  Paul------, 1964 Olympic Men’s 50km walk silver-medallist (6).  As the correct answer is the name of an Essex born athlete, one trust that all crossword buffs who read Essex Walker and who attempted this, got it right





ENGLAND COMMONWEALTH GAMES TRIAL


INCLUDING RWA 20/50KM AND UK 50KM CHAMPIONSHIP





SUNDAY 4TH SEPTEMBER 2005





EARLS COLNE, ESSEX





PROGRAMME





10.00	5OKMS





11.00	OPEN INTERNATIONAL 10KMS


INCLUDING JUNIOR MATCH


AGAINST FINLAND AND IRELAND





12.30	20KMS MEN/WOMEN





16.30	RECEPTION AND PRIZE GIVING





COME AND CELEBRATE BRITAIN’S SUCCESSFUL BID


TO STAGE THE 2007 EUROPEAN CUP AT


ROYAL LEAMINGTON SPA.





FURTHER DETAILS FROM PETER MARLOW


01284 – 754177


� HYPERLINK "mailto:pmarlow@btinternet.com" ��pmarlow@btinternet.com�





MOBILE SHOP 


FOR SALE


Many of you have had a bargain while standing at the rear of former International walker AMOS SEDDON’s camper van.  Well now the travelling emporium itself is the subject of a bargain deal.  Here’s the gen:  ROMA HOME CAMPER VAN, 1992, 80,000 Miles.  £4, 000 o.n.o.  Just see Amos when he’s doing his trading.  When you make your offer, ask him if the deal includes the van’s stock?





ESSEX COUNTY 10,000 METRES CHAMPIONSHIP


This is to be staged at THURROCK TRACK on Saturday 24th September at Noon.  So, if you’re not involved in the Post Office Uniform race (Mount Pleasant at 2pm), please head for Thurrock (or Ther-rock as the late Eddie Waring once pronounced it when the town made it onto ‘It’s a Knock Out’).  We’ve turned the corner on the Essex 3,000 metres Championship, so let’s do the same for the 10,000 metres.  Please ink the race into your diaries now.





A YORKSHIREMAN’S VIEW OF ESSEX


Courtesy of the REDCAR CLUB NEWSLETTER, excellently edited by our good friend JOHN PADDICK, we have a few views about Earl’s Cone being selected as the National 50K venue.





1. 	It is Essex.  This is a lot further south than Sheffield.  Beer is, therefore bound to be expensive and of poor quality.  We would need to take our own because down there they charge 3 times the amount because they think that everyone lives in a Buck House and can afford it.


2.	A night out before or after the event somewhere in Essex would not compare with either Bradford or Blackpool for quality and entertainment – again unless we brought our own.


3.	The course is bound to be a ‘billiard table’ job, almost useless to real walkers who train and compete on hills.


4.	They have different attire conventions in the south.  Pink bicycle shorts appear to be well favoured.  They might not allow our ‘in your face’ red kit.











